SALFORD CITY COUNCIL
SPECIAL MEETING
18th June, 2008

Meeting commenced:
2.00 p.m.
"
ended:
3.45 p.m.
PRESENT:
Councillor M.A. Morris (Mayor) - in the Chair

Councillors Ainsworth, Boshell, Bramer-Kelly, Burgoyne, Clague, Compton, Connor, Cooke, Davies, Dawson, Devine, Drake, Dobbs, Ferrer, Karen Garrido, Robin Garrido, Gray, Hill, Hinds, Houlton, Jolley, Kean, Kin

 fillin "other names" g, Lancaster, B. Lea, M. Lea, Lindley, Loveday, McIntyre, Macdonald, Mann, Mashiter, Merry, Miller, Mullen, Jane Murphy, Joseph O’Neill, Martin, O’Neill, Owen, Pennington, Ryan, Smyth, Tope, Leslie Turner, Nicky Turner, Warmisham, Warner and Wilson

1.
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence were submitted on behalf of Councillors Antrobus, Cheetham, Coen, Deas, Heywood, Hulmes, Humphreys, Lightup, Joseph Murphy, Potter and Taylor.

2.
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

There were no interests declared.

3.
THE AGMA CONSTITUTION

The Leader of the Council, Councillor Merry, submitted a report containing details of the proposed revised AGMA Constitution for governance and scrutiny and overview of decision making at a Greater Manchester level as part of the City Regions process. 

 In introducing the matter, Councillor Merry stated how the new constitution would work establishing  an increased scrutiny and overview role for opposition parties which did not exist at the current moment.  He indicated that there was an essential democratic safeguard in that seven local authorities would need to support any changes to the constitution for any additional powers to be given to the new body.  Failure to reach agreement at this level would not allow for any new powers or any changes to be undertaken. 

 He stated that the new constitution would develop prosperity for all the people who live in the Greater Manchester area by offering a link direct to government to allow greater influence on such issues as economic development, spacial planning, skills and education at a sub-regional level with a clear impact for the residents of the City. 

 He called on all parties within the Council to support this development and asked all to agree to the content of the draft constitution which was now before Council.  

Councillor Macdonald indicated that his group was unable to support the new constitution stating that the new proposals did nothing to improve the democratic accountability.  He was unclear how the new scrutiny function would work and overall the new constitution meant less democracy and less accountability. 

 Councillor Robin Garrido supported Councillor Macdonald and made specific reference about the name of the GM City Regions, more often referred to as the Manchester City Region and the impact that could have on Salford residents.  He referred to the establishment of the commissions and which no community representatives would be appointed He also indicated that the new constitution would become overly bureaucratic and expensive to run.  He stated that he was of the opinion that the new constitution moved things away from the local people and links to local democracy.  

Councillor Cooke commented that the Liberal Democrats broadly supported the constitution although it was not perfect it would develop further and greater opportunities to regional level.  He further commented that it was important to have transparency about decision–making and also levying  power and budgetary implications but he generally supported the content of the new constitution.  


Councillor Lancaster expressed concern that some Members of the Conservative Group asking for the reintroduction of two tier authorities and commented that the current AGMA situation does not scrutinise the decisions of the Leaders and it was important that the Leaders’ decisions were scrutinised and the  revised constitution would give all Members the opportunity to overview the decisions of Leaders. 

 He further commented that there was a large number of external groups from AGMA that were not scrutinised and the new constitution would allow all this to happen.  He also indicated he would like to know the costs associated with the new constitution and the current cost of AGMA, together with details of the current advantages and how many efficiencies would be created by this working together particularly in the procurement processes.  

The establishment of a new constitution did not water down or deteriorate local decision making which was to be kept local ,it provided a clear view of what would happen at AGMA for all local people to see.  It was a workable document that should be accepted but it should also be continually monitored to ensure that the requirements of all partners were met.

Councillor Lindley commented that in his opinion power would rest with the ten Leaders and this was a missed opportunity to devolve power to Councils at a local level.  He further commented that he was disappointed with the presentation that had been held prior to this meeting.  

Councillor Hinds commented that although the constitution was not a perfect document the building blocks indicated would better serve the people of Greater Manchester through this method rather than delegating authorities to an elected Mayor which was in his view undemocratic.  

Councillor Karen Garrido agreed with many of the comments made by Councillor Lancaster particularly those relating to the costs of the existing proposals and the new proposals and welcomed the full report in respect of this matter.  She indicated she had some reservations on how an overview would work at this level and needed to ensure that this was not only for the good of Greater Manchester but also for the good of the City of Salford.  


Councillor Owen stated that although the document did not fill everything his group would want it was not written in tablets of stone and there was no way such a document would satisfy all three parties involved in the discussions. This was a way of moving the agenda forward and he welcomed the constitution as a process of development.  Through this process economic development and business investment would flourish and this would be a benefit for the whole conurbation and the City of Salford.  He indicated that his group would support the constitution.  


In response  Councillor Merry made the following comments:-

· He expressed concern about the Conservative’s position and their unfortunate unwillingness not to support the AGMA constitution and their position regarding concerns about scrutiny.  

· He welcomed comments made by the Liberal Democrat Group and agreed that if possible if there would good things within the AGMA constitution that could be adopted at a local level he was happy to participate with them in such a review.  He gave a commitment to the Council that the changed constitution would enable local members to have a more detailed review and information regarding what AGMA was deciding either through the scrutiny process or within Salford City Council and this information would be available and Members would be able to ask questions at Council meetings on issues relating to those minutes.  He commented that this constitution was being considered by ten District Councils across Greater Manchester and all comments would be submitted to the AGMA Executive prior to any adoption or consideration by the AGMA Council which also contained representatives from the whole of Greater Manchester.  

He then moved that the motion that the constitution be adopted and AGMA be informed accordingly and this was seconded by Councillor Lancaster.  
The Mayor then put the motion to the Council and it was
 RESOLVED:   that the AGMA draft constitution as now submitted be approved insofar as this Council are concerned and AGMA be informed accordingly.
4.
THE SALFORD AGREEMENT 2008 - 2011

The Leader of the Council submitted a report containing details of the Salford Agreement 2008 - 2011 indicating  the baselines and targets and stating that the City Council was the accountable body for the Salford Strategic Partnership and therefore was required to approve the said document.  It was reported that Cabinet had approved the document at its meeting held on 27th May, 2008. 
 In introducing the report Councillor Merry welcomed the comments of the Scrutiny Chairs and the Strategy and Regeneration Scrutiny and Overview Committee in regard to  this agreement.  
He stated that the outcome of the targets would achieve a better quality of  living for all Salford residents in terms of skills, health and quality of life, education, with clear measures to reduce issues of crime within the City . This would be achieved  through  identifying clear partnerships and partnership agencies that  will  undertake such work with the City Council. 
 He further indicated he would be discussing with the Scrutiny Chairs methods of establishing a monitoring process that could be reviewed by them and reported to Cabinet to ensure that the Council together with partners were in line with achieving the targets which were to be agreed by Government Office North West.  

Councillor Robin Garrido commented on the content of the document and the way in which it was being considered by the Council after the Cabinet. He stated that the targets contained within the proposals in his view would make very little difference to the citizens.

Councillor Cooke commented on the level of targets and in some areas the implications of their content and felt that they lacked ambition for the Council.  
Councillor Tope referred to the content of the document and some issues about the ways in which the data was contained and the implications of such detail.  

Councillor Lea commented that whilst she had sympathy with Councillor Tope the content of the detail of the document when seen in the full context of wider strategies established linkages that would see the Council and partners secure its strategic priorities,  engage it with partners, developing joint working,  create processes for the recording of incidents , establish clear follow up strategies and ensure  tangible changes of behaviour..  

Councillor Lindley also commented on what it appeared was a lack of ambition within the detail of the targets.  

Councillor Karen Garrido commented that each target should go to the relevant Scrutiny Committee to enable them to monitor the situation properly.  

Councillor Ainsworth commented that initially he had been critical of the process but supported the Leader in the submission of the document to enable policy debate to establish targets to ascertain a Council’s true current position for the benefit of the residents of the City.
In response Councillor Merry stated:-

· This was a difficult process of negotiation with Government Office North West .  The Council was asked to identify 35 targets out of a possible 200.

· This  was very much a work in progress and he was very anxious that this matter would be put before  Council as agreed with the Leader of the Opposition.

· He agreed some strategy in some areas was missing, not necessarily the Council’s but those of influential partners in relation to delivery of some targets. This was due to the fact that this document was not just about the City Council but a whole series of partners within the local strategic partnership .Members needed to recognise that not all strategies and policies linked to the targets rested purely with the City Council.  He further indicated that he welcomed the need to have the Council’s position in relation to its targets scrutinised for the Scrutiny Committees and saw this as an ongoing discussion with the Scrutiny Chairs during this year.  

He then moved the motion to accept the document as it now stood.  It was seconded by Councillor Lancaster.

RESOLVED:
THAT Council note 
(1) the final indicators, baselines and targets as set out in the Salford Agreement 2008 -2011 and 
(2)  the development of a supplementary set of baselines and targets for the agreement based on desegregation of the indicators at a neighbourhood/people group/school level in order to deliver further improvement in addressing neighbourhood/ people/ group disparities across the City
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